
True Concord Voices & Orchestra 

Board Meeting – April 25, 2017 

 

PRESENT: Andy Watson, chair; Sabra Anderson, Warren Beck, , Sally Gunderman, Eric Holtan, Clyde 

Kunz, Rebecca Jensen (by telephone), Joe Knott, David Leege (by telephone), Sue Markovich, Eve 

Shapiro, Chuck Tennes  

ABSENT: Patricia Bjorhovde, Michael Starace, David Nix, 

OTHERS PRESENT: E.J. Foust 

Andy Watson convened the meeting at 3:30 

1. The minutes were approved unanimously (Clyde 1st, Warren 2nd). 

2. Music Director Report: Eric reviewed the 2016-17 season. It was our best year at the box office 

ever. We exceeded our projections for ticket sales. Factors that affected our performance include 

better marketing and publicity, excellent programming, and building on our success at Lincoln 

Center and the Grammys. Any issues attributable to our name change appear to be behind us. 

Ticket sales for next season are on record pace. Our general operations surplus is projected to be 

between $10,000 and $20,000. We received a $500,000 from Dorothy Vanek and the first 

commissioning project is underway with Gerald Near working on a piece for our Emily Dickenson 

concert. 

Eric looks forward this summer to mapping out a five year plan for recording projects. Partnerships 

have been important, such as the Arizona Early Music Society, UA Arizona Choir, Tucson Desert 

Song Festival, Steans Institute, and Richard Paul Fink. 

Next year our partnerships will include UA Presents (performances in Centennial Hall), UA Dance 

Ensemble, UA Arizona Choir, UA Poetry Center, Tucson Desert Song Festival, and Jubilant Sykes 

(Bernstein Mass). 

Sarah Evans, our publicist, was commended for getting out the brochure before our last concert. 

We also hired a new designer to work on the full-season brochure. Next season, our goal is get a 

full-season brochure out by the February Verdi concerts like the other major performing arts 

organizations in Tucson (Opera, TSO). Eric would also like to roll-out the 17-18 season at the first fall 

board meeting.  

Eric then discussed our progress toward our strategic goal. By 2019 we should be able to achieve 

parity in pay between our instrumentalists and vocalists. Eric praised E.J. for committing to two 

years when he was hired, but staying on for four. Job descriptions are out for the new part-time 

Managing Director and Operations Associate positions (attached). We hope to hire the Managing 

Director first and have both positions filled by early summer. 



Pat and Sally will be leaving the board at the end of the season. Eric praised their dedication and 

also complimented all of the committee chairs, as well as Sabra for organizing the artist dinners. 

Fundraising will continue until June 30th. Over the summer, Eric will be hiring artists, training new 

staff, and securing sponsorships for next season. Tucson Desert Song Festival has already 

committed $20,000 for Bernstein, a significant increase from last year ($7,500). We have not 

forgotten the honorary board concept and will be considering a list of potential members. A high-

priority is redesigning our website. Eric will be going to Los Angeles to meet with Jubilant Sykes. Eric 

will also be working with Professor Clauser, who will provide an original staging and choreography 

for the Bernstein Mass.  

Andy asked Eric to update the board on the Stephen Paulus Emerging Composer Competition. Eric 

said next week we will distribute an RFP to colleges, universities, and other organizations. He is also 

working on assembling adjudicators. The proposal will call for scores of 5-6 minutes from emerging 

composers, 18-40 years old.  

Dave Leege asked about the recording process. Eric said we are not starting from scratch. He will 

consult with Peter Rutenberg and Reference Recordings about concepts and ideas. The board 

discussed the Gerald Near commission. Dave Leege mentioned that Green Valley True Friends had 

their first Annual Meeting and Gerald Near was present. 

3. Marking Report: Chuck thanked the Audience Development committee members for their work 

this season. He said we have a good plan for website redesign, taking into consideration the sales 

process, SEO, and connecting to social media. We will seek requests for proposals in the coming 

weeks. A request for funds is in the new budget. Chuck then discussed special issues that we need 

to consider when collaborating with Centennial Hall, such as ticket sales, seating, parking, and 

keeping our identity high profile during these concerts. The committee would like to continue to 

improve our concert experience, making sure we have a physical representation to establish our 

brand at all venues (banners).  

We will also be taking a fresh look at the program book. Sally mentioned that the program does not 

have our telephone number listed. Chuck then pivoted to our audience development agenda for 

next season. The board discussed possible run-out concerts, which Eric said would probably happen 

in FY19. The ticket report was distributed (attached). We are significantly ahead of last year and 

people are choosing to upgrade in Centennial Hall. Chuck added that we are increasing revenue 

without raising prices. Dave Leege added that a decent portion of Green Valley customers are 

choosing to buy premium tickets. 

4. Fund Development Report: Clyde thanked the committee and the board for their hard work this 

season, noting that we are ahead of our board gift goal. Andy said Clyde will serve as committee 

chair next year. He reported that we are $51,000 ahead of last year in gifts, but we still have 

$31,000 to reach our stretch goal. The spring appeal continues. A second appeal will be sent out in a 

few weeks. Dave Leege mentioned that Green Valley attendance increased 25% and Green Valley 



giving increased 45% over last year. Bill Halverson has spearheaded the efforts that led to these 

extraordinary numbers.  

4. Governance Report: Andy announced that this will be Joe Knott's last year of chairing the 

Governance Committee. Andy will chair the committee next year. The board renewed the board 

terms for David Nix (final three-year term), Andy Watson, and Clyde Kunz (both 2nd three-year 

terms). Joe will continue on the board for another year because he was granted a two-year leave of 

absence. The board renewals passed unanimously. A motion to allow Mary Lou Forier to return to 

the board was passed unanimously. Mary Lou has one more year of her second three-year term. 

She will be eligible for a third term. 

The results of the board survey were distributed (attached). In the future, some questions will be 

changed to clear up any ambiguities. Joe thanked all of the Governance Committee members for 

their hard work. They met three of their four goals from our strategic plan: creating a board profile 

matrix, continued recruitment, and constructed a board self-evaluation survey. Joe recommends a 

board retreat next year. Joe also thanked E.J. and Sally for their hard work. 

Andy continued the discussion by stating that we need 19 board members. He discussed how we 

recruit new board members, approaching them with information about the board and asking them 

in what ways they would like to become more involved, but not promising them a spot on the 

board right away. 

5. Treasurer Report: Warren distributed the March financial reports (attached). We are doing well 

in income and slightly under budget in expenses. We should have a surplus at the end of the fiscal 

year. We have paid off our operating loan and discussed plans to take a loan out next year.  

The FY18 budget was distributed and discussed. Dorothy Vane's commission gift will remain in 

restricted funds and released when needed. The marketing budget did not increase because some 

of the marketing costs will be covered by UA Presents. The budget passed unanimously. Warren 

thanked the Finance Committee and E.J. for their hard work this season. 

The board continued to discuss operations. The following topics were brought up: if and when the 

strategic plan should be updated, research on new venues by an ad hoc committee, concert 

recordings, air conditioning at Grace St. Paul's and the concert experience at concert halls versus 

churches, and Clyde and Chuck's meeting with the Mayor. 

Andy presented Sally with a plaque acknowledging her enthusiastic service for True Concord. The 

meeting was adjourned. A reception was held after the meeting.  

 


























